CORRESPONDENCE
K. Press, Orange, N.S.W.

Time is flying on. I write by way of explanation, with help of daughter-in-law Chris (from Perth) who was spending time with me Sept. we worked out times etc. I fly over on the 4th November and have a week seeing family (3 g/grandchildren) will then be at "the Good Earth" until Sat. 15th this being due to the 50th school anniversary over here to what suits family there etc. Sorry I feel sorry to have to miss the commemoration service. I have always enjoyed Lovekin Drive and Kings Park. 

Thank you for your call re Jess. I will make sure I see her. So sad if she is confined, she was such a busy little bee. Bye, love Kath.

Glad you made it to the service after all Kath. Ed.

Re School Reunion.

I grew up in the western area of NSW, Gilgandra surrounds. Frank was managing a branch of  Permawan Wright, (they had a general store in most country towns) when he drew a soldier settlement block in 1952. We had a lane with a boundary fence but lived in a cottage on the homestead block until we could reside on our own land. We had three sons, John then 8, Michael 6, and Paul 4.

During 1952 people of the district were called together re formation of a school. This was accomplished by the building of a school by the folk themselves who also engaged the teacher. Later a government school was built. A Govt. teacher was appointed and taught at one time 30 pupils. It is really amazing that it is still operating as most country schools close down and children catch buses. However the 50th anniversary is over the weekend of the 22nd. Because I had what I term ' a spread out family' I had someone attending the school for 20 consecutive years. Michael is returning with me, all the others are coming home. Anthony, who is director of the Australian Antarctic Division and lives in Hobart, is coming with his two children (11 & 8 yrs), having lost their mother, Annie to cancer. He is a wonderful dad.

Well I had better stop before I get carried away any more. We left the farm "Bobanaro" in 1972. Such a long way back in time.

Bye, God bless, Kath.
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A letter to:-

His Excellency

Major General Michael Jeffery AC, CVO, MC.

Government House

Dunrossil Drive 

Canberra. ACT

Your Excellency:

We the remaining members of the 2/2nd Commando Association of Australia extend our warmest congratulations to you on your appointment to the Office of the Governor General of Australia.

We find it reassuring to know the reins of such an important high office are in your capable hands.

The service you have already given to your country during a distinguished military career and as a former Governor of Western Australia has been outstanding and one that has won for you the respect and gratitude of the Australian people.

May you and your good lady enjoy good health and good luck in the times ahead.

God bless.

R. Parry.

President.

His Excellency Major General Michael Jeffery AC CVO MC (Retd), Canberra.

Thank you for your kindness in writing to me on my appointment as Governor-General of the Commonwealth of Australia; your good wishes and those of the 2/2nd Commando Association of Australia are much appreciated.

Marlena and I see this as very much a team effort and will do our best to meet the expectations of the Australian people.

With personal best wishes.

Yours sincerely

Michael Jeffery.
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J. Chapman, Swansea, NSW.

First let me thank you for sending me the "Courier". I enjoy reading how the boys are keeping healthwise especially the ones I knew from Eric, who came to his funeral whom I felt are good friends.

I was cleaning out old receipts (some 40 years old) a couple of weeks ago from our 'Dead Box' and came across some poems written by some of the boys that I thought may be of interest to some of you, who had not kept copies as Eric had. I had them photo copied so as to keep it for myself, but hope the 2/2nd will get pleasure from them.

I hope you are all keeping reasonable health as it leaves me. But I guess like me, age is taking its toll. All those aches and pains - ouch.

But we have to grin and bear it. 

I hope your WA Safari is as great a success as it seems all the others have been. My thoughts will be with all the members and their wives.

I will have 3 more great grandchildren before Xmas - 15 in all, as Eric and I had 5 children, 3 girls and 2 boys. 15 grandchildren and now 15 greats, I feel very proud to have done my best for old Aussie.

Best wishes to you all and your wives and families.

Yours sincerely, (Vera) Joyce Chapman.

P.S. Enclosed please find a cheque for $50 to help in any way you decide is necessary.
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J.P. Kenneally, Yagoona, NSW.

I went to see Ron Hilliard and Alan Luby yesterday. Both patients very well following their respective surgery. Ron of course did not have as serious an op as Alan.

It was a skin graft to his foot, necessary as a result of his operation five or six weeks ago, namely the amputation of two toes. Ron is his usual self, cheerful and joking. Pat and Glen turned up whilst I was there, both well. This being a holiday weekend in NSW, Glen had his flexi day on Friday thus giving him a four day weekend. Pat has managed well during "Drips" operations.

Alan of course has had a far more serious operation. His left leg has been amputated below the knee, so there is a long period of dressings and adjusting to entirely new circumstances in mobility, balance etc. Alan was enduring a lot of pain even though he was on painkiller injections he would get constant pain spasms and the ulcers were not responding to treatment. Amputation was inevitable. Alan has handled all those problems well and is looking forward to a life without constant pain, in that area at least.

Edith had a fall as I told you, and is currently a patient in Mona Vale hospital with a broken rib. Maria, the youngest of the Luby children, turned up while I was there. She flew down from Mareeba, North Queensland to be with her mother and father. Maria is a walking advertisement of vibrant good health. Trim, and as attractive as ever with a radiant smile that does away with gloom. She will bring a cheerful attitude to bear on a situation that has not been all that good for Edith and Alan.

Nora sends her best wishes; she is looking forward to Perth in November. Good luck.

Paddy.
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D. Dixon, Jannali, NSW.
Please use this cheque for the printing and the information that the Courier gives me as it keeps me up to date with what the rest of the blokes and girls are doing.

Best of luck to you,

Doug Dixon.
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J. Hanson, Hervey Bay, Qld.

I'm sending you this old photo taken in Timor of the group names on the back of photo, up to look at. The men's names are from left to right.

I thought the photo may be okay for something, Commando news book, or someone may see the photo that is related or such, maybe history.

I enjoy your news copy each time. The photo I got enlarged a bit so if you use it may have to be reduced in size. If anyone wants it they can get it enlarged.

I'm still going with my stomach troubles and my hip and knee and walking stick, but as always a proud army man standing with shoulders back. The bones have crushed down in my back, but still fighting for 100% pension. Qld doesn't seem to think that there never was a war. I've written pages to Veterans Affairs at times. 

Thank you for the address book.

Yours faithfully, Jack Hanson.

NB. Thanks for the photo Jack, I'm sure it will be of great interest for our members. Ed.
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J.H. Steen, Thornlands, Qld.

Would you please give our apologies to the President, Ray Parry and to the Unit members and their partners for not being there in person at the Safari, but as they say "Ill health will alter all plans"

May the weather be fair for the last great event and may all the Gods smile upon you all for the reunion and for the coming Christmas.

With best wishes, Jack & Beryl.
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R. Shenn, City Beach, WA.

Regards to all. Enclosed find cheque for $40 being Courier donation.

My apologies that circumstance do not allow me to attend the Commemoration Service.

Yours sincerely, Ross Shenn.
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C. Marks, Walkerville, SA.

I am writing to let you know how Howard Marks is dealing with his Altziemers problems. He has had this terrible disease for over 9 years now but it is quite remarkable how he has not deteriorated so quickly as others have in Helping Hand. For instance he still laughs at birds and animals and grins at me when I visit; of course he does have off days. Every week if the weather is suitable I take him for a long walk in the wheel chair (about 1 1/2 hours) during this time he is quite interested in building activities etc. Helping Hand Aged Care is the best in Adelaide and there is a very caring staff. Howard was always a very active man, always outdoors or in the shed. He enjoyed TV and reading books and doing crosswords. However we got dealt a bad time on the land with apricots, oranges, dried fruit and canning fruit plus wine grapes getting the stick from world trade and government.

I would also like to say our youngest lives in Sydney and has been to New Guinea twice on the Kokoda Track and meeting the Highlanders and old Commandos at the memorial. Her address is:- Gillian M. Marks

Unit 2 / 28A Darling Point Rd,

 Darlingpoint. NSW 2027

She is keeping in touch with the affairs of the native people and arranged a visit to Sydney Swans for the leaders. She is not impressed with the logging of the forest by Malaysia and hopes something will be done to protect the people plus the reunification of Dutch New Guinea.

Enclosing a note left at Helping Hand by Bert Bache.

With best wishes to all in W.A.

Carmel Marks, wife of H.G. Marks.
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E. Prior, Wantirna, Vic.
Enclosed $50 for the Courier. Received you recent news - I will be unable to attend "The Last Hurrah" in Perth. I always wanted to return to Perth for this reunion but because of a family members illness I am unable to do so.

Through the kindness of Alan Luby from Dee Why, I was able to acquire Colin Doig's book, also Bernard Calinans "Independent Company". Thank you Alan.

I am hoping to attend the Christmas get together with Mavis Broadhurst and other members I met on Anzac Day.

Do hope you have a wonderful Safari in November.

Good luck and best wishes, Elizabeth Prior.
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G. & G. Smith, Muswellbrook, NSW.

We look forward to receiving the Courier but are sorry to read each time of so many grand people passing on. It is a privilege to reach such a great age, but the time does come when we have to accept the leaving is growing ever near.

Its looking nice and green here, but not far out is still needing lots of rain. We are luckily fed from Glenburn Dam on the head of the Hunter River and not short of water as is happening in so many places. The last nine years we have been driving up inland to the Sapphire Fields out from Emerald, Qld to spend the winter. They certainly need rain along the route. We try to very avoid the very bust roads these days as the traffic is getting thicker and quicker. 

This could be our last year as health problems interfere with going so far.

Our best wishes to all and may you have a Happy Safari.

Please find enclosed our cheque to support the printing of the courier.

Thank you to those who put in so much time with its printing.

Yours faithfully, George and Gloria Smith.
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A. & G. Sprott, Lakes Entrance, Vic.

A quick note at the airport, whilst waiting with Bluey & Mary for our flight home, just to say thank you for making us feel so welcome at the Safari.

Graham and I had a wonderful time and will have made some long term friendships with Norah, Paddy, and yourselves.

Fond regards, Anna & Graham.
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J. & D. Goodhew, Garbutt, Qld.

Thanks for the lovely time at the Safari, we enjoyed every minute of it. 

Enclosed is a little toward the cost of the Courier. We very seldom see any members as Townsville is too far North and the Courier keeps us in touch. 

All the best.

Lucky & Doreen Goodhew.
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L. & V. Cranfield, Shoalwater, WA.

Thank you so much to the 2/2nd Commando Association for inviting us to the farewell dinner. Such a wonderful evening of meeting up with so many folk we have read about in the "Courier" and met personally over the past few years. With you two perfectionists at the helm, it could not have been anything else than the magic happy event that it was. We felt so honoured to be part of the occasion.

Please find enclosed cheque for the Courier. We just about read the print off from cover to cover.

We were very pleased to meet Ralph and Sheila Conley. They met Fr. Jose and Les at Brisbane airport and had made all motel and bus arrangements for them prior to their arrival re purchasing machinery for East Timor.

Fond regards and sincere "Thank you",

Annie and Les.
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B. Sadler, Wongan Hills, WA.

Just a note to say how much Mavis and I enjoyed the "Last Safari". Sadly all good things come to an end.

Rain has slowed things down work wise in this area, got started again on Thursday but more storms are forecast for late today.

Christmas is only a month away, may it be a happy time for you all with family and friends.

Best wishes, Blanche.
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M. & F. Broadhurst. Fairfield, Vic.

Our last Safari over? Congratulations Jack & Delys for organising such a wonderful week. It was sad to say goodbye to members of the other States that we are unlikely to meet up with again, but hope to hear of them through the Courier. Fred said his legs were killing him but wouldn't have missed it for anything.

Perth 1983 was the first "Safari" Fred and I attended. Reading of the coming event in the Courier, Fred started thinking he would like to meet up with several of his section living in WA. One day we were going, the next "I don't think I'll bother. After a week or so I got fed up with this uncertainty. That night I told him I booked our seats on the plane, Tickets had to be picked up in two days. That settled the matter. As I knew nobody, I thought I would be roaming around Perth City while Fred was catching up with his mates. This was not to be.

The night of our arrival we gathered in a large room for the "Welcome". Chairs were placed around the room, occupied by the ladies. Of course the men in the centre of the floor greeting old mates. That night was something to remember always. The expression of surprise and pleasure on the men's faces was an experience in itself to watch. The W.A. ladies made sure us newcomers were not left out. We were introduced to other wives; the friendly atmosphere was there right from the beginning.

The "Safari' went for two weeks and in that time we made wonderful friendships and enjoyed meeting again in future years. So it is not only the men who will miss their old mates, but also the friends the wives and widows made. Looking back on old photos taken, many have passed on, but never forgotten.

We had a good trip home, somewhere between Perth and Melbourne airport I lost my voice for three days! Fred had a ball, with a stupid grin on his face claiming he had a hearing problem? Not so chirpy now, as we both ended up with head colds. Unfortunately our Unit Christmas Luncheon is cancelled, lowest response ever. 2 men, 6 women, mobility, and health have taken its toll on our members, which are very widely spread over long distances.

We wish you all a merry Xmas and Good health and Happiness for 2004.

Mavis & Fred.
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M. Monk, Poowong, Vic.

2/2nd friends everywhere, I am hoping this will arrive in time to reach the deadline for the Christmas Courier.

Having arrived home safely last Wednesday from that wonderful Safari in Perth, Don and I wish to thank Delys and Jack and all the organisers for a really wonderful week. It certainly was great and we enjoyed it immensely. The best part of course was meeting up with all the folk and remembering old times.

One highlight for me was when Bernie Langridge, Don and I visited Jack Fowler. It was great talking with him again. I had some old photos of Kew and others he knew so well and he seemed to know they belonged to his past. I thought he looked well and he praised the staff at the Hollywood Nursing Home saying that he was being very well cared for so that is very good.

It was nice to see Jess Epps and we hope she keeps well and able to keep up with family and friends.

Fay Campbell invited me to lunch on Saturday and Craig Roberts brought Cath so it was the 3 Musketeers together again. The three of us had a lovely time together. I left about 4 p.m. with my car full of plants. Fay has sold her home at Brandy Creek and is going to live at Benalla to be near one of her sisters. Craig was coming for Cath a little later. Cath said she is happy where she is in Malvern close to her daughter Sue.

The farmers are all busy harvesting. It is quite dry and it seems we may have another dry summer.

My garden is very colourful and resembled a jungle after ten days away. However after the lawns were mown and a few things cut back a bit it looks almost back to normal. The roses are just beautiful!

I felt honoured to be part of the march on Sunday 16th at Kings Park, a first time for me and I think some others too. 
I guess that is enough for this time, I am enclosing a cheque to help with the Courier. We look forward to its arrival with all the news. 

Don and I send our very best wishes to all our 2/2nd friends near and far for Christmas and we hope 2004 is a good year for everyone.

With love, Margaret & Don.
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J. Chatfield, Erskine, WA.

At last I have settled down to put pen to paper after the very successful Safari. "Congratulations", a great gathering of many people, your work and effort must have been very rewarding to see how everyone appreciated and enjoyed being together. I know I felt happy and honoured to be part of it. Thank you very much. 

I have received two books you posted to me. I thank you for those also. I am enclosing some photocopies of verse I've collected, thought they may help the Courier some time. Also a photo copy from Mary Grogan, a teacher who wrote from Timor. Mary is the age of my daughter and grew up in our country town; her father was my husband Allan's best friend for life. I know the date goes back to 2000. I did take this to our 2/2s at Mandurah, but after there I put it away and just came across it whilst moving and I think it still has some value of news, of course that is just my thoughts.

Once again many, many thanks for everything, a big task well done.

Yours truly, Joy Chatfield.

Thanks for that Joy. Have put them aside for when we are short of copy. Ed.
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E. & T. Smythe, Busselton. W.A.

Congratulations on a wonderful week. I'm glad we didn't have to cope with organising a Safari in the city and it was wonderful to see the camaraderie right through every day.

We have settled back into the day by day living and I am getting together my Christmas greetings for friends.

Hope you can relax for a bit. "Ha ha" I hear you say.

Thanks for everything, Twy and Eric.
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P. & S. Epps, Hillarys, W.A.

First of all we would like to congratulate you and the other members of the committee on the success of "The Last Hurrah".

Whilst being sad as it was the last Safari, it was great to see many members/family who were able to attend whether it be one event or all of them.

Sue and I would like to thank you and the committee for asking us to be guests at the dinner, and whilst we were highly honoured, we enjoy helping the Association, and hope to continue doing so for many years.

As you all know there was no way my mother (Jess) was going to miss the official dinner or Commemorative Service. She had a great time catching up with people and having a quick chat.

Could you please mention in the next Courier that mum has moved back to Chrystal Halliday Homes, but now resides in the hostel section. She is in House 5, Room 1, and still has the same telephone number as before 9341 4744.

Wishing you all the very best.

Regards, Peter & Sue Epps.
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W. March, Attadale, W.A. 

Herewith a cheque being payment for Safari dinners for my family. They felt quite honoured to be able to attend and voted it an excellent night.

They were also in attendance and marched with the boys in my place. It was quite an experience to feel the importance of the occasion.

Sorry we weren't able to go to the Barracks afterwards but I was fortunate to last the afternoon out as it was.

Cheerio for now,

Wilf March.

Glad you and you family could make it - it was great to have you all there. Ed.
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P. Kenneally, Yagoona, NSW.

May all you wish for Christmas come your way and may 2004 be a year of great happiness, good health, and contentment.

Thank you for a wonderful Safari. It was indeed a "Great Hurrah" and totally fitting that the West should stage it. You staged the first national reunion in 1954 appropriately you staged the last in 2003.

Congratulations to all the people who made it, and commiserations to our members and their families who unfortunately couldn't for reasons beyond their control.

I take this opportunity to wish all members and their families a joyous Christmas and may 2004 treat all of us kindly and gently.

Nora sends her love and best wishes to all,

Paddy.
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